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The Planning and Zoning Commission of the Town of Avon held a meeting at the Avon Town Hall on Tuesday, October 20, 2015.  Present were Linda Keith, Chair, Carol Griffin, Vice Chair, David Cappello, Peter Mahoney, Tom Armstrong, Joseph Gentile, Audrey Vicino and Alternates Elaine Primeau, Mary Harrop, and Maria Mozzicato.  Also present was Hiram Peck, Director of Planning and Community Development.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Mr. Armstrong motioned to approve the minutes of the September 29, 2015, meeting, as submitted.  The motion, seconded by Mr. Mahoney, received unanimous approval.
PUBLIC HEARING
App. #4781 -
Fred & Bonnie, LLC, and Green Mountain, LLC, owners, Avon West Main LLC, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VI C.3.e. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit manufacturer’s certified pre-owned motor vehicle dealership, 221 and 225 West Main Street, Parcels 4540221 and 4540225, in a CR Zone  

App. #4783 -
Fred & Bonnie, LLC, and Green Mountain, LLC, owners, Avon West Main LLC, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VII A.2.b. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit reduction in overall landscaped area, 221 and 225 West Main Street, Parcels 4540221 and 4540225, in a CR Zone   
Also heard at this time but not part of the public hearing.

App. #4782 -
Fred & Bonnie, LLC, and Green Mountain, LLC, owners, Avon West Main LLC, applicant, request Site Plan Approval for manufacturer’s certified pre-owned motor vehicle dealership, 221 and 225 West Main Street, Parcels 4540221 and 4540225, in a CR Zone   
Present to represent these applications were Tom Regan, on behalf of the applicant; Robert M. Meyers, David Whitney, PE, Consulting Engineers; Jared Cantanucci, VP, New Country Motor Car Group; Marc Petruro, PE, John Meyer Consulting; and Jonathan Penney, architect, Penney Design Group.
Attorney Regan noted that an amendment to the Zoning Regulations was adopted in June 2014 to allow certified pre-owned dealerships in the CR zone.  He explained that the subject proposal is for the former Dakota Restaurant property (225 West Main) as well as the adjacent property located immediately to the east, 221 West Main (Fred & Bonnie LLC, owner).     
Jared Cantanucci explained that his company is a family-owned, luxury auto dealership operating in Saratoga Springs, Greewich, Westport, Hartford, Philadelphia, Bethesda, and Palm Beach.  Mr. Cantanucci indicated that he is looking forward to an opportunity in Avon, adding that he feels the subject proposal for a Certified Pre-Owned BMW Dealership is a better development of both sites (221 and 225 West Main).  He noted that an Avon location would provide a great convenience for his customers in this community and added that he looks forward to being a good Avon citizen.  

David Whitney, PE, displayed site plan drawings and explained that 225 West Main (former Dakota restaurant site) contains 2.16 acres and 221 West Main Street contains 1.2 acres, for a total of 3.37 acres.  He noted that the subject sites are located in the CR (commercial retail) zone, as are the adjacent properties to the west and east and all the properties across the street.  He noted that the southern boundary line abuts Pond Place, located in the IP zone.  Mr. Whitney explained that there are 4 existing buildings on the 2 sites (totaling approximately 19,369 SF) that would be demolished (former Dakota restaurant, an outbuilding, a former nail salon and former print shop).  He noted that existing impervious surface, for both parcels combined, is 60.8%, well over the 50% allowed by the Regulations.  Public sewer and water are available to both sites.  He noted that the soil onsite is sandy and well drained and there are no wetlands.  
Mr. Whitney addressed the proposed new building noting that it is 19,448 SF (inside the walls) and proposed canopies around the front, east, and west sides totaling 3,631 SF, for a grand total building footprint a little over 23,000 SF.  Inside the building is divided into 2 areas; the service areas (car wash, repair bays, photo booth, detail stalls) total approximately 10,528 SF and the remaining 8,920 SF is the retail area (offices, customer service, restrooms).  He noted that cars would be displayed under the front and east canopies such that the total retail area totals 11,710 SF (8,920 SF inside and approximately 2,700 SF outside).  Mr. Whitney explained that parking is calculated based on the retail area square footage.  He noted that parking is proposed all around the building indicating that 45 spaces are provided for service bays and employees and 
97 spaces are provided for the retail area, for a total of 139 required spaces; the plan shows 142 spaces.  Parking lot design complies with Town landscape requirements (landscape islands are provided and side yards have landscaping).  He explained that the Regulations require a minimum of 50% landscaping; however, a total of 40% landscaping can be requested via special exception application to the Commission (App. #4783).  The total impervious surface proposed is 59.8% (the existing impervious on both sites is 60.8%), which is a reduction of existing conditions.  Mr. Whitney explained that the applicant believes that the special exception criteria have been met, as noted in Mr. Peck’s staff comments, dated October 16, 2015.  He pointed out that in 2009 the Commission approved a site plan for an oil-change and car wash at 221 West Main Street and added that a special exception for landscape reduction was also granted in connection with that 2009 approval.  He pointed out that the existing driveway connection between the Walmart/Big Y plaza and the former Dakota restaurant site will remain.  He indicated that 2 areas to the east (211 and 213 West Main) have been identified on the plans for future connections/reciprocal rights to pass.  He added that the plans have been revised for large truck access (Fire Marshal comments) such that the connection to Big Y has been widened, the radius increased, and a fire hydrant added.              
Mr. Whitney addressed site utilities noting that there is an existing water line for easy connection to public water.  Floor drains are proposed with an oil/water separator; the sewer line will come out of the west side of the building and connect into the public sewer at the existing connection location.  Catch basins will discharge storm water to a subsurface infiltration system located at the front of the site; he noted there is a second, larger infiltration system proposed for the rear of the site.  Mr. Whitney indicated that two watersheds discharge towards Route 44 adding that a State DOT permit is required. 
Mr. Whitney addressed the planting plan noting that a 60-foot Class B Bufferyard is proposed to the rear of the site, where it abuts Pond Place.  There is a fair amount of existing vegetation on 225 West Main but 221 West Main has been cleared all the way to the southern property line.  The majority of the proposed 60-foot buffer would be installed on the eastern portion to infill the currently open areas.  Shade trees are proposed in the side yard and in the parking areas and shrubs are proposed around the proposed building.   He noted that an 8-foot high grayish wood fence exists on the Pond Place property, located along the rear property line at 225 West Main.  He explained that the proposal is to continue that fence (matching everything) along the rear of the 221 West Main site.  He noted that erosion control measures and a construction entrance are shown on the plans.      
Mr. Whitney addressed site lighting noting that 18 light poles are proposed, each 23 feet high with LED fixtures and backlight shields (zero light spillage at property lines).  He noted that 

8 downcast fixtures are proposed for the building itself.  
In response to Dr. Gentile’s question, Mr. Whitney indicated that there isn’t much landscaping proposed for the front of the site to allow for better visibility from the road but added that possibly some shrubs could be added.
Jonathan Penney, architect, noted that automotive is one of his specialties and has done similar dealerships on the east coast.  Mr. Penney displayed drawings noting that two lanes are provided for customers driving into the site for service.  A full showroom and sales offices are proposed.  The proposed canopies would have a 10 to 12-foot overhang with full columns.  The parts department would be located on the side of the building (isolated).  He noted there are 10 mechanical stalls proposed, 2 detail bays, 1 photo booth and 1 car wash.  He explained that service entrance is only from the back, completely shielded from the road. 
In response to Mrs. Griffin’s question, Mr. Penney explained that a photo booth is used to take photos of cars to sell online.  
In response to Mr. Armstrong’s question, Mr. Penney explained that no car painting or gasoline service is proposed on the site.    
Mr. Penney displayed renderings of the proposed building noting that the design is very clean; 

14 feet of glass is proposed for the retail area.  A material similar to stucco is proposed for the front of the building (white or gray); clean with no joint lines.  Two overhead customer doors are proposed to be full glass for good visibility; the top of the building is approximately 24 feet high.       
In response to Mrs. Donato’s question, Attorney Regan explained that the 2 existing curb cuts on Route 44 will remain.
Marc Petruro, traffic engineer, reviewed the traffic study noting that counts were taken at the Big Y/Walmart traffic signal as well as the 2 existing driveways at the subject sites including the entrance to Lawrence Avenue.  He indicated that traffic counts were done in September between the hours of 4pm and 6pm on a Thursday and also from 12pm to 2pm on a Saturday and noted that volumes were generally less than counted by CT State DOT.  Background conditions were analyzed using a general growth factor to project volumes out to year 2017 without considering the proposed development; there are no other developments in the area to consider.  Mr. Petruro explained that the re occupancy of the existing buildings on the sites was analyzed and incorporated into the background conditions; he noted that this analysis was compared to conditions with the proposed development for a combined condition in the year 2017.  He explained that the analysis indicates that the proposed development has a net reduction in trips as compared to re occupancy of the existing buildings.  Mr. Petruro stated that a trip generation manual was used, as published by The ITE (Institute of Transportation Engineers).  He stated that the proposed development reduces volumes between the aforementioned peak hours.  He explained that the combined condition, as compared to the background condition (i.e., without the proposed development), does not change the Level of Service and there is no significant impact.  Mr. Petruro concluded by noting that there is adequate site distance in both directions at both existing driveways.   
Mr. Armstrong commented that when Dakota restaurant was operating that many people used the cut through to Big Y but noted that he doesn’t feel this would be the case with the proposed dealership.  He asked if the traffic light at Walmart Plaza has been analyzed for increased traffic; he noted that he has waited through 3 lights to be able to turn into Walmart.  He asked if one entrance to the proposed site has been considered to avoid traffic problems and/or if the easterly most driveway could be used only for exits heading east.  He added his belief that the interchange between Big Y/Walmart and the proposed development is advisable as night traffic may prefer to exit via the traffic light.    
Mr. Petruro explained that the traffic cutting through the former Dakota site was not analyzed and added that the traffic analysis during both peak hours shows the left turn movement at Walmart operating at Level of Service “D”.  He further explained that the belief is that if the proposed development is built and local people realize that the connection still exists that they will use it, as they do today. 
In response to Ms. Keith’s question, Mr. Cantanucci explained that the hours of operation would be 8am to 7pm with the service department opening at 8am.

Mrs. Griffin asked if vehicles would be coming here from other areas/dealerships for service.
Mr. Cantanucci indicated that while he cannot predict what people will do he explained that he has a much larger new car dealership in Hartford, 10 miles away.  He added that a significant number of his customers live in Avon adding that the subject proposal is expected to be primarily for those customers who purchase vehicles from him (from Avon and Harford locations).  He explained that people with loaner vehicles would be sent to Avon to pick up a vehicle and bring it to Hartford.  He further explained that the proposed facility is intended to be a convenience for people who have purchased vehicles from him such that service would be closer than traveling to Hartford.    

Mr. Regan noted, for the record, that auto service is a permitted use in the CR zone and added that half of the subject site has already been approved for an auto service facility. 
Mr. Cantanucci clarified that his request is only to service his BMW customers.  
In response to Mrs. Griffin’s concern about Avon becoming a service center for the Hartford dealership, Mr. Cantanucci reiterated that the Hartford facility is significantly larger and added that he can’t image that people from Glastonbury would come to Avon when a larger and closer facility exists.  
Mrs. Griffin commented that people from Simsbury, Canton, and Farmington would come to Avon rather than go to Hartford.  She noted her concerns with traffic.
Mr. Regan reiterated that auto service is a permitted use in the subject zone.

In response to Ms. Keith’s question, Mr. Cantanucci confirmed that service is done on a scheduled basis, for the most part, but added that accidents do happen.

In response to Mr. Cappello’s question, Mr. Cantanucci confirmed that loaner vehicles, shuttle service, and waiting rooms would be available for scheduled service.
Mr. Cappello commented that there is a bus stop at Walmart for convenience.  He noted that one car in for service and one loaner car out would not generate any extra traffic. 

Mr. Cantanucci explained that the proposed service area is sized for a maximum of 8 technicians who can only work on one vehicle at a time.
Hiram Peck reported that drainage calculations were submitted to the Town Engineering Department but have not yet been reviewed.  He suggested that the hearing be continued to the next meeting to allow time for comments from Engineering.

Mr. Regan agreed to keep the hearing open and conveyed his appreciation for being allowed to present first.  

Patricia Ackman, 65 Climax Road, asked how many cars would be onsite, how would cars get into Town, and would there be car carriers.

Mr. Cantanucci confirmed that no car carriers would be used and added that cars would be driven to the dealership by people who have traded in cars; cars are kept and serviced and then put out for sale.
Mr. Whitney explained that there are 142 proposed parking spaces, 12 of which are for customers, including handicap spaces.  He noted that 24 spaces are for employees; 45 spaces are for service; and 61 spaces are for inventory.  
Mr. Regan explained that there would not be any stacking of vehicles; the parking layout complies with site plan requirements. 
Henrietta Donato, 56 Lawrence Avenue, noted her concerns for traffic safety with the existing driveway cut that is located across from Lawrence Avenue.  

Mr. Regan noted his understanding of the concerns and commented that the alignment would be looked at.   Mr. Whitney concurred. 
In response to Mr. Armstrong’s question, Mr. Cantanucci confirmed that all waste (oil, auto parts, etc.) would be stored inside the building except for tires that would be stored in an enclosed dumpster area.  
Mr. Whitney explained that the site plan shows an enclosed dumpster (tires) at the rear of the site.
Jim Olson, 211 West Main, indicated that he submitted a list of 7 concerns to the Town Planner.
Attorney Tom Becker indicated that he represents Mr. Olson and asked that the aforementioned list of 7 concern items be made part of the record tonight such that the items could be addressed at the next meeting.  
Mr. Olson indicated that 211 West Main has been in his family for many years, before zoning.  He noted his concerns include property values, lighting, buffering, car alarms.  He noted that he would like to see the same type of bufferyard that exists to rear of property, as his property is residential and not commercial yet.    
Attorney Regan indicated that he offered to meet with Mr. Olson’s brother before the application was submitted.   
Mr. Regan directed a question to Jim Olson asking for clarification such that the property being discussed is located along Route 44 and has a “for sale” sign that says commercial property.  
Mr. Olson indicated that the property is zoned commercial but is not being used as commercial currently.  Mr. Regan noted that the “for sale” sign says commercial property.  Mr. Olson commented that he didn’t know.  Mr. Becker noted that the sign is located in back of the gas station.  Mr. Regan noted his understanding and indicated that he just wants to make sure he’s referring to the right property.
There were no further comments for Apps. #4781, #4782, #4783.

Mr. Armstrong motioned to continue the public hearing for Apps. #4781 and #4783 to the next meeting, scheduled for November 10.  The motion, seconded by Mr. Mahoney, received unanimous approval.
Mr. Armstrong motioned to table App. #4782 to the next meeting.  The motion, seconded by Mr. Mahoney, received unanimous approval.

App. #4774 - 
Ensign Bickford Realty Corporation, owner, Carpionato Group, LLC, applicant,

 request for Zone Change MODIFICATION, 6.6 acres, 16 Ensign Drive, Parcel 2210016; 11.6 acres, 21 Ensign Drive, Parcel 2210021; 30.7 acres, 65 Ensign Drive, Parcel 2210065; 16.3 acres, 70 Ensign Drive, Parcel 2210070; 13.7 acres, 55 Bickford Drive, Parcel 1300055; 5.4 acres, 75 Bickford Drive, Parcel 1300075; 6.5 acres, 65 Simsbury Road, Parcel 3970065; 1.0 acres, 71 Simsbury Road, Parcel 3970071; and .93 acres, 93 Simsbury Road, Parcel 3970093, all located in an AVC Zone   

The public hearing was continued from September 29.

Present were Attorney Robert M. Meyers, representing the applicant; Joe Pierik, VP Development/Acquisitions, The Carpionato Group; Neil Middleton, Architect, TRO Jung/Brannen; and Mark Vertucci, PE/Traffic Engineer, and Ron Bomengen, PE, Site/Civil Engineer, Fuss & O’Neill.

Attorney Meyers submitted written responses to Mr. Mullin’s economic/fiscal report, presented at the last meeting. 

Mr. Pierik explained that a booklet has been prepared in response to comments and questions from the last meeting, held on September 29.  He submitted booklets to the Commission and noted that a PowerPoint presentation will be made.  He noted that the Carpionato Group is committed to this project and not going anywhere.  He indicated that the modifications presented tonight are a result of a memo from the Director of Planning, dated October 13, as well as feedback from the community.  He noted that information was received today from the Town’s peer review architect; this information is under review.  He noted that Carpionato Group embraces “green” initiatives such as design, construction, and operation.  Mr. Pierik stated that sustainability is here to stay, as customers demand it and tenants expect it.   He indicated that he met with the MDC last week and confirmed that the MDC is “good’ with the proposed development.  
Ron Bomengen, PE/civil engineer, displayed a PowerPoint presentation and discussed LID (low impact development) and storm water design techniques.  He explained that storm water will be managed at the source and broken up into different construction phases.  He confirmed that storm water management design will meet the Town’s standards and DEEP Regulations and guidelines.  He noted that possible locations for sub-surface infiltration are depicted on the slides via blue rectangles and meet all standards.  All landscaped areas shown could be converted into rain gardens with storm water leak offs to regenerate groundwater.  He pointed out long landscape strips dividing parking spaces could also be rain gardens or swales to improve storm water quality.  Mr. Bomengen displayed a checklist for a LEED Program noting that the design guidelines would be adhered to for this site.  He commented that the proposed LED light fixtures are a full cutoff design such that there is no light spill (glowing).  Permeable pavers are proposed to allow substantial ground water infiltration; these pavers allow grass to grow through them.  He noted that solar panels could be used on the roofs.  He noted that the site would be designed to minimize earth cuts and added that a schedule for earth removal would be prepared for review and approval by the Town.  Mr. Bomengen concluded by noting that trucks used for earth removal would have direct access to State roads (Route 44 and 10).       
Mark Vertucci, PE/traffic engineer, explained that the overall traffic impact would be reduced due to the complementary uses on the site; a mixture of office, retail and residential are proposed that do not generate traffic at the same times.  Retail uses are generating very little traffic during the morning peak hour when commuter traffic is peaking.  Retail uses are generating traffic on a Saturday morning while the office traffic is almost zero and the residential traffic levels are lower than during commuter peak hours.  He noted that people coming to the site may visit multiple uses (retail, restaurants) within the site and people that live on the site may walk back and forth within the site.  He explained that pass-by trips are vehicles that are already on Routes 44 and 10 that may visit the site.  He noted that these trips are existing trips adding that the State DOT allows up to 20% for pass by traffic.  Mr. Vertucci explained that the proposed mixed use development would not generate its full potential of site generated traffic, taking into consideration these factors.  He noted that the proposed boulevard connecting Route 44 with Climax Road, would provide signalized access into the site and help divert some traffic away from the congestion at the intersection of Route 44 and 10.  Mr. Vertucci pointed out that bringing traffic into and through the site will help provide patrons for the new retail businesses in the site.  He noted that Climax Road would be realigned, as discussed at the last meeting, which would reduce travel speeds and improve intersection sightlines at Climax Road and Bickford Drive.  New bicycle connections are proposed from the Town Center up Climax Road.  He noted that the impacts to existing intersections would be mitigated by proposed offsite roadway improvements (lane extensions and signal revisions) and added that most intersections would operate at an acceptable Level of Service “D” or better during peak hours, once these improvements are built.  Mr. Vertucci noted that one exception is the intersection of Route 44 and 10, where the existing conditions realize significant delays.  He noted that offsite improvements are proposed along Route 44 at intersections with Climax Road, Ensign Drive, and Route 10 as well as at intersection of Route 10 and Fisher Drive.  Pedestrian connectivity improvements are proposed for Climax Road.  Mr. Vertucci explained that all proposed intersection improvements would be completed at the start of the project and not phased and pointed out that all improvements are subject to State Traffic Review (OSTA).  He indicated that he has also reviewed and addressed comments received from the Town peer review noting that this information has been incorporated into the revised plans.  Mr. Vertucci addressed the intersection of Climax Road at Route 44 noting that the proposal is to extend the east-bound left turn lane on Route 44.  The Climax Road approach will be widened to provide double right turn lanes and a left turn lane; a new signal is proposed as well as a new sidewalk.  Route 44 would be widened near Ensign Drive with opposing left turn lanes into Ensign Drive as well as into Avon Park South.  A left turn lane into Woodford Drive is proposed as well as the extension of the left turn lane at the intersection approaching Route 10.  Mr. Vertucci explained that the sidewalk is proposed to be extended along the north side of Route 44, with a potential connection to the Greenway.  Markings for pedestrian access on Route 44 are proposed for connection between Avon Park North and Avon Park South.  He addressed the intersection of Route 44 and 10 noting that the left turn lane on Route 44, east bound, would be extended further to the west.  Signal timing modifications are also proposed to reduce some delays at this intersection.  
Mr. Vertucci explained that a review is ongoing of the potential to extend the southbound double left turn lanes on Route 10 via a small widening along the east side of the road.  He clarified that this information is not shown on the drawings.  He explained that a widening of Fisher Drive is proposed to provide exclusive left and right turn lanes leaving the site and also the widening of Route 10 southbound to provide a right turn lane into the site.  A crosswalk, new signal timings, and sidewalk (east side of Route 10 towards Riverdale Farms) are also proposed.  He addressed Climax Road noting that a new sidewalk would be provided along the west side of the roadway and possibly a bike path, parallel to the road on the right side, with a raised crosswalk at Hitchcock Lane.  He noted that the sidewalk would continue to the north towards Wellington Heights.  Mr. Vertucci concluded by noting that several traffic calming measures (raised boulevards, single-travel lanes, reverse horizontal curvature, speed limits, raised intersections, pedestrian crossings, traffic control at intersections) are proposed to slow traffic and move it safely through the site.
Mr. Pierik commented that it is believed that the proposed raised crosswalk would also serve as traffic calming for traffic coming from Simsbury.    
Neil Middleton, architect, reviewed the revised plans via PowerPoint, noting that all questions posed by the Director of Planning have been addressed as well as questions and comments from the community.  He addressed open space areas (Site #1) noting that the largest open area (general performance area, events) is 8,000 SF with seating around the edge.  He noted that the village green could hold a lot of people also.  He commented that good soil could be brought into the area in the center of the proposed park (the meadow) to allow the area to be planted as lawn (using permeable pavers and terraced steps) to have a place for large performances (1,200 people) and/or picnics or small weddings.  Mr. Middleton explained that this area is proposed in response to questions and comments for a larger space to accommodate more people.  

Mr. Middleton addressed Site #7 (“The Knoll” on top of the hill) noted that the proposed 40-unit building has been redistributed into other buildings such that now a one-story building is proposed to the rear of the site.  Parking has been redistributed and a one-story parking shed has been added, to provide screening for the closest abutters.  A fence is proposed along the property line, along 3 sides, to prevent people living in this area from walking through the yards of the abutting neighbors.   A pool is proposed next to the one-story building, which houses amenities (work out center, game room, restrooms).  He noted that additional bike trails were requested and noted that a bike trail that extends up and down Climax Road and crosses a raised platform at two locations is proposed.   He commented that a berm is proposed to minimize the appearance of the aforementioned one-level parking area; evergreen plantings are also proposed on the berm to provide a continuous screen.  He explained that a gated fire lane egress was added, in response to a request for another means of ingress and egress.  The sidewalk in this area runs down into the retail areas below, such that everything is interconnected.  Mr. Middleton indicated that there is a tremendous amount of walking paths proposed throughout the site.  He noted that bike trails are also proposed and added that the bike uses are separated, as requested at the last meeting, to avoid confusion between walkers and bicyclists.      
Mr. Middleton addressed Site #3 noting that the goal is to identify the tenant early and then work with their program and also work with the Town to come to an agreement about design. He explained the importance of ensuring that the buildings in this area, regardless of size, get broken down into smaller mass components (one-story buildings) to preserve the existing Town character and feel of the area (existing Brownstones).  
Mr. Pierik explained that the residential component would be age targeted for this area.  He added that most of the residential building would occur in Phase II and noted that ownership opportunities are being investigated in addition to rentals, in response to comments from the community.  He explained that nature has become an important part of the retail environment adding that the subject site provides a wonderful opportunity.  He noted that giving people more options and diversity is good business.  He acknowledged his understanding of objections to transitions and change adding that he welcomes any and all comments and concerns from the community.  
Peter. Mahoney asked why no consideration was given for changes on the east side of the intersection of Routes 10 and 44 given that 4pm to 6pm is prime time for retail as well as commuters.
Mr. Vertucci explained that signal timing coordination improvements are being looked at to maximize the flow through this area and noted that this intersection has been studied over the years by State DOT.  He explained that the only way to get substantial additional capacity at this intersection is to widen/add lanes but noted that due to physical ROW constraints on the corners of the intersection, it cannot be done. 
Mr. Armstrong referred to Area #3 (retail) asked about trash location and where commercial deliveries would take place.

Mr. Pierik addressed the proposed retail along Bickford Drive noting that the smaller retail stores would accept deliveries through the front door.  He added that designated trash areas would be designed with appropriate screening.  He added that these items are addressed during site plan review.  
Mr. Middleton indicated that trash areas are typically folded into the side of buildings and screened.  He explained that the proposed big building has a loading dock in the rear with areas for 3 or 4 stores.  He pointed out that Climax Road is considerably higher in elevation than Area #3 such that the proposed buildings (27 feet tall) are recessed down; the ground level is approximately 15 feet below Climax Road.  He noted that evergreens would be planted along the proposed retaining wall, completely screening out the buildings.
Joseph Gentile noted his concerns with increased traffic at Routes 44 and 10 given the increased amount of commercial, relative to residential, proposed with this plan.  He noted that he feels the amount of commercial is high/excessive and asked that consideration be given to scaling it back.  He added that he would like the proposed Town Green to be larger, almost the same size as the existing Town Green, to be used for events.  He commented that the original master plan approval did not contain a big box/retail component and added that he doesn’t see why it would be wanted now.  He questioned the placement of the proposed big box and asked if this component were to be approved whether it could be relocated away from Climax Road.
David Cappello noted that his concerns relate to the big box element and residential component.  He commented that the Avon Center Study promotes a sense of place and community, adding that this is what the Town is looking for.  He asked if the current proposal would bring a sense of community and place.  He noted that the shopping plaza in Canton (Farmington Valley Shoppes) was supposed to be a Town center; he commented that it’s a traffic nightmare during the holidays and is nothing but a strip mall.  Blue Back Square works for West Hartford but would be out of scale for Avon.  He noted that Avon wants to build something that will be sustainable for future generations.  He added that he visits a lot of Towns but hasn’t seen any with big box stores located a block away from residential areas.  He suggested that the proposed apartments be moved across the street, such that there would be residential next to residential, and the big box element shrunk down.

Mr. Armstrong offered his gratitude to have only one developer and noted that while most of the residents’ concerns have been addressed there are a few things that still could be done.  He conveyed the following concerns: 1) Area #5 does not having adequate parking; 2) the mass of building in Area #2 and lack of parking availability; 3) substantial mass in Area #6 and lack of available parking (parking across Climax Road; 4) excessive mass in Area #8 for the size of the lots.  He noted a low-quality wetlands in Area #2 and asked for consideration that the Wetlands Commission be asked about swapping out areas for better utilization.  He added that he would support increasing the wetlands in Area #1 (a skating pond).  He noted that some of the accommodations in Area #7 are good but noted that there could be a few more to help the residents.
Mrs. Griffin conveyed her disappointment that the big box has not been split and added that she feels it’s very important to have 2 means of ingress and egress for the apartments adding that she aforementioned gated fire access would have to be opened.

Mr. Middleton noted his understanding but added that there are many more ways to design that area; he indicated that he has done probably 50 sketches for this area, all of which have not been shown.  He explained that this stage of the master plan doesn’t decide which actual design configuration gets approved.  He clarified that some of the information presented tonight was part of the Town’s consultant’s review that he received at 11am today noting that there wasn’t time to review it all before the meeting.  Mr. Middleton explained that the project team will need to review and reconcile all the information with Town Staff as well as the Town’s consultant.  

Mr. Middleton addressed Area #3 explaining that what is fixed is a level of retail, as 

Mr. Carpionato has indicated that he needs an economic engine to be able to pay, up front, for construction of the infrastructure.  He added that without an economic engine Mr. Carpionato may not be able to secure financing for the project.
Mrs. Griffin noted her understanding that the plan is conceptual but noted that it is important to her that the large box get broken up and also provide 2 accesses to the proposed apartments that would be available to everyone.  

Mr. Mahoney asked if the 120,000 SF flexible building proposed in Area #3 required for economic viability; he noted that the plan shows the building broken up into two, 60,000 SF buildings but added that it could be one building.

Mr. Pierik explained that there must be the ability to have critical mass to house an anchor retail tenant for economic viability, as well as to drive a large development site such as this.   He added that the focus is on square footage and not necessarily one big building.
Ms. Keith commented that the Commission did not want a big box in the original village center plan.  

Ms. Keith announced that the public hearing for App. #4774 will be closed tonight.  She opened the hearing for public comments.

Roy David, President of Farmington Valley Arts Center, noted that the Arts Center is the cultural center of Town; there are classrooms and art exhibits are held.  He noted that children in Avon take classes on holidays and days off from school.  He noted that retail is not the only important thing going on at this site.  Mr. David read, for the record, a resolution from the Board of Directors conveying their support of the proposed development project.   
In response to Mr. Cappello’s question, Mr. David noted that there are 12 people on the Board of Directors, adding that 3 are artists.  Mr. Cappello noted that he has talked to a couple of people at the Arts Center but has not found anyone in favor of the proposal.
A female resident of Moravia Road commented that Climax Road is not easy to drive on and noted that Climax Road is the only direct path between Route 44 and Route 167.  She noted that there is an active cemetery on Climax Road where cars park during funerals which causes congestion.  She also noted that Climax Road is the route used by ambulances and other emergency vehicles to get to Dempsey Hospital.  
April Smith, 44 Climax Road, noted her concerns for added traffic, maybe twice as much, on Climax Road and noted her concerns that she will never sell her house with the proposed development.
Joe Onion, 115 Rosewood Road, noted his agreement with Mr. Cappello’s comments adding that some of the proposed commercial should be sized down and the residential units moved down the hill.  He agreed that more of a buffer is needed and added that this project will change the character of the community.  He referred to an earlier comment “not in my backyard” and noted that the developer might have an issue with a large project near his house.
Bruce Cagenello, 81 Stratton Forest Way in Simsbury, noted that he has lived in either Avon or Simsbury since 1962.  He explained that he has been a realtor for the past 44 years and a commercial real estate broker for the past 30+ years.  He indicated that he is qualified as an expert witness for commercial real estate by Superior Court judges.  He commented that he was Chair of the State of CT Real Estate Commission for 9 years and was appointed by 3 different governors.  He commented that he has served as a volunteer representing land owners and developers and added his appreciation for the Commission’s volunteer time.  Mr. Cagenello stated that he has no financial interest in this proposal and has not talked to the developers.  
He communicated that he feels it’s important that someone speak in favor of this proposal, as someone has to speak in representation of all the residents of this Town and not just the neighbors but conveyed his understanding of why the neighbors want to speak on this matter.  Mr. Cagenello pointed out 2 primary differences between the original 2012 plan which was approved with residential noting that the amount of residential units has been decreased.  He referenced Mr. Mullin’s fiscal report which reported a financial benefit increase to the taxpayers of almost $3M (from 1.5M).  He noted that this increase would help absorb some of the tax increases that will happen.  He referenced concerns from neighbors about the proposed rental units noting that this doesn’t represent a big change from the approved 2012 plan and noted additionally that the proposed units would be 1,200-1,500 SF and anywhere between $2,200 
and $3,000 per month.  He explained, as a comparison, if someone purchased a $500,000 north of the village center they would be paying about the same amount or less.  He commented that he understands that the neighbors don’t want a lot of people close by.  Mr. Cagenello addressed concerns relative to house values in the general area and stated that it is clear to him, given his decades of experience in real estate, that construction in Avon Center would have the opposite effect and property values would increase.  He commented that potential noise issues would be addressed by the Town and the developer.  He explained that Route 44 struggles because it is not a destination; it has no critical mass of retail and restaurants to attract patrons from other areas.  Route 44 has a high traffic volume due to working commuters but no large draw exists.    
Mr. Cagenello stated, as a commercial broker, that the construction of Avon Center will fill a need and create a destination that would benefit the existing commercial space on Route 44.  He conveyed his agreement that having only one developer is a very good thing.  He referenced earlier comments about the possibility of having the entire 93-acre site be limited to a village of small buildings and stated that this would be a prescription for economic failure.  He stated that an economic engine is necessary for the economic viability of this site and added that the amount of residential units proposed in the 2012 plan would not support the village center.  He explained that this is probably why the previous developer backed out because the project could not be accomplished based on the restrictions of the 2012 plan.  Mr. Cagenello reiterated his support noting that he hopes this plan is approved and added that his understanding is that although many of the objections have been addressed that there are still concerns.  Mr. Cagenello concluded by asking everyone to look at the total picture as a benefit to the Town.

Joseph Arsenault, 9 Hunter Road, indicated that, overall, he is in favor of the project.  He noted that he is an engineer (PE) and does highway design for the State of CT.  He indicated that he often does presentations for Towns and added that these presentations are often met with a lot of opposition.  He noted his observation that often in public forum people who oppose projects show up versus people who are actually in favor of the project.  He explained that he moved to Avon 8 years ago for good schools, neighborhoods, reasonable taxes but added that a connection to a downtown area was missing, which this proposal provides.  Mr. Arsenault commented that the effort that has been made is above his expectation and added that while he is neutral on the big box store he conveyed his understanding of the economics.  He indicated that there are probably more things that could be done on Climax Road to calm traffic but reiterated his overall favor for the project.  He concluded by noting that he feels property values, overall, would be increased and especially in his neighborhood.  

Sue Vredenburgh, 36 Ariel Way, noted that she requested that the parking lot be moved away from the nearby houses and this wasn’t done.  She conveyed her concerns for noise and lighting in the parking lot, adding that screening would not help noise.  She suggested moving the parking near the cemetery, as it would not bother anyone there.  The proposed one-story building would not generate any noise and asked that the location be switched with the parking.
Mr. Middleton indicated that the plan could be flipped easily but noted that the proposed plantings would still be done.
In response to a question from Leonora Thramann (63 Hitchcock Lane) about a traffic signal on Climax Road, Mr. Pierik explained that Climax Road would intersect with Bickford Drive and there would be a traffic signal where Climax Road intersects with Route 44, as in the existing condition.  He added that a stop sign is proposed at the proposed “T” intersection and noted that more than a stop sign was asked for but the request declined by the State.  Mr. Pierik commented that the developer would be happy to install a traffic light if needed but a State DOT warrant is needed; the State has to determine that there is a need. 
Mr. Vertucci stated that the State’s requirements do not warrant a traffic light.

Ms. Thramann noted her concerns with large delivery trucks using Climax Road in combination with everyday traffic at a 4-way intersection.

Mr. Middleton explained that it has been looked at, to avoid conflict, to create a separate right-hand turning lane as you come down Climax Road such that the road widens as you approach.  He clarified that the only part of Climax Road that is proposed to be widened is the part that would connect into the new main street.  
In response to a question from David Gavrillen, 86 Climax Road, about adding sidewalks and bike trails on Climax Road, Mr. Middleton explained that typically the Town owns a certain width of right-of-way on every road to allow for sidewalks and other easements.  
Harvey Goodfriend, 4 Bittersweet Lane, asked about adequate radii for truck access/turning in the area of Climax Road and asked what was being requested for approval. 
Hiram Peck explained that at this point in time the Commission is reviewing the overall master plan presented by the applicant.  The general allocation of commercial and residential spaces is being looked as well as the general layout of the roads.  He further explained that individual items, such as road radii, stop signs, and traffic lights, would be addressed during individual site plan reviews to come in the future should this plan be approved.  
In response to Mr. Goodfriend’s questions, Mr. Middleton confirmed that Bickford Drive Extension would stop at Climax Road; you would turn right if you wish to go down to Route 44.  He explained that proposed new housing is depicted by the color purple on the plans and proposed retail is depicted by the color blue.  He added that the existing Brownstone buildings are depicted by the color red. 
Mr. Pierik confirmed that Bickford Drive does not go into the Forest Mews area.  
Kim. Bishop, 9 Evans Drive in Simsbury for 30 years, commented that Climax Road is often driven as a highway and asked about a traffic study with Bushy Hill and Climax Road.
Mr. Vertucci explained that once the full site plan application process begins the traffic study area would be expanded but noted that he doesn’t think the intersection of Bushy Hill and Climax Road would be included.  He further explained that the intersections that were reviewed as part of this traffic study were the ones expected to have the most significant traffic increases and where physical offsite improvements would be expected to be needed.  He further explained that when a formal application is made to the State Traffic Administration that the study area would be expanded beyond the immediate study area and additional intersections may be looked at.   
Paul Skilensky, 65 Climax Road, commented that the proposed big box store directly impacts him as well as all the proposed residential.  He asked why the big box stores couldn’t be placed where there is no residential at all, closer to Route 10
Ms. Keith stated that she believes that the applicant already indicated that they would look at reversing the layout.
Joann Cotter, 19 Moravia Road, asked how the traffic study was conducted noting that she saw some sun chairs on each end of the road.
Mr. Vertucci explained that turning movements and traffic counts were conducted while sitting in a chair.  He stated that the initial study was done on a weekday morning and afternoon during commuter peak hours.  He further explained that most of the offsite improvements are based on this study of the weekday commuter hours. 
Patricia Ackman, 65 Climax Road, noted that when she moved to Climax Road she worked very closely with the Town to accommodate the Town’s requirements.  She commented that she feels the study should include the community’s wishes because a community center is proposed.  She commented that some residents don’t want parking in their backyard and added that she doesn’t want parking in her front yard and also noted that she doesn’t want to hear truck noise from the box stores.  She noted that traffic speeds on Climax Road are not controlled.  She added that she is not against the development but asked that the community’s wishes be considered.  She noted her appreciation for comments relayed by Messrs. Cappello and Gentile.
Laura Young, 57 Hitchcock Lane, commented that the current proposal of commercial retail space and high density rental units doesn’t look anything like the original 2012 master plan.  She noted that the plan goes from approximately 450K SF of commercial retail to 750K SF.  She noted concerns for the developer not being able to complete construction, for whatever reason; there is no contract with the Town.  She noted her concerns for big traffic impacts on Routes 44 and 10, and Climax Road; she added that Avon does not want a big box store.  She commented that the current proposal is very dense and unacceptable and doesn’t meet the requirements of the 2012 plan and asked what has changed and why Avon needs it.
William Neff, 454 Country Club Road, commented that he would like to see more specific information as to how the proposed apartments would impact the needs of schools, public safety officials (fire, police), and utilities.  
Mr. Peck stated that a fiscal impact assessment was done by the applicant and is part of the record and also available on the Town’s website. 
Todd Ferno, 16 Climax Road, commented that he is amazed that an impact study has not been done on Climax Road, from Bushy Hill to the subject site.  He noted that traffic coming from Simsbury and Barkhamsted is going to travel down Bushy Hill to reach the big box store.  He asked what would happen if Simsbury decided to seal off Climax Road and make it a cul-de-sac.  
Mr. Cagenello submitted his written comments for the record.
Steve Ryan, 5 Hitchcock Lane, noted that is relatively new to the area and commented that he is surprised to see a proposal for a big box store across the street.  He commented that he doesn’t see any room for a sidewalk or bike trails between his house and the cemetery.  He noted that he has experience with road construction and added that he doesn’t feel Climax Road would handle what is being proposed.  He commented that more information should be provided for buffering on the other side if the big box could be “flipped” as noted earlier.
Holly Kuney, 17 Climax Road, asked what the access would be for the large trucks/trailers making deliveries to the big box store and whether trucks would come down Climax Road.
Ms. Keith commented that truck routes are a discussion for the future when requests are made for site plan approval and not part of what is being reviewed currently, which is the master plan.   She explained that the hearing for the master plan will be closed tonight and the Commission has 65 days to render a decision.  She confirmed that while no new information can be received once the public hearing is closed, the Commission’s decision will be based upon the presentations made by the applicant, at several meetings, as well as comments and concerns communicated by the community.
Claude Chiaia, 37 Ariel Way, noted his complete agreed with Mr. Cappello’s earlier comments and assessment of this proposal.  He commented that Avon needs a Town Center but asked whether we need another place to buy food or another Blue Back Square; the answer is no.  
He acknowledged the need for an economic anchor but asked for a design that fits in with the requirements of the 2012 plan and a development that everyone in Town will be happy with.  
He noted his concerns with added traffic on already congested roads like Climax Road and Bushy Hill and Routes 44 and 10 if a destination is created.  He asked for a responsible project.  
Mr. Peck stated that housing data profiles for the Town of Avon, 2015, are being made part of the record.  He referenced Mr. Mullin’s fiscal report noting that it is also part of the record.  An information sheet from the “Partnership for Strong Communities” regarding schools, children, and housing, is also being made part of the record.   He reported that a 5-page memo was received today from the peer review architect, Union Studio; the applicant has a copy and this memo which is part of the record, as well as 9 sketches provided by Union Studio for possible alternatives to the current design.  Mr. Peck indicated that the applicant referenced information received from Union Studio in tonight’s presentation.  
There being no further comments, the public hearing for App. #4774 was closed.

 There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 10:50pm.

Respectfully submitted,

Linda Sadlon, Clerk

LEGAL NOTICE

TOWN OF AVON

The Planning and Zoning Commission of the Town of Avon will hold a Public Hearing on Tuesday, November 10, 2015, at 7:30 pm at the Avon Town Hall on the following:

App. #4784 - 
Brighenti Enterprises, LLC, owner, Daniel Leahy, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VI.B.3.e. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit dog daycare, 296 Country Club Road, Parcel 1940296 in an NB Zone  

All interested persons may appear and be heard and written communications will be received.  Applications are available for inspection in Planning and Community Development at the Avon Town Hall. Dated at Avon this 26th day of October, 2015.

PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION

Linda Keith, Chair

Carol Griffin, Vice Chair

